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ABSTRACT

European public health training programmes increasingly offer courses in reproductive health
to participants from the countries of central and eastern Europe (CCEE) and the newly
independ-ent states of the former USSR (NIS). The WHO Regional Office for Europe
convened a third meeting of institutions and organizations offering such courses (now known
as the Scientific Advisory Group on Training in Reproductive Health for CCEE/NIS). After an
overview of the changes in reproductive health in the CCEE and NIS (including the
epidemiology of sexually transmitted diseases and HIV/AIDS) and a summary of the relevant
activities in Europe since the previous meeting, the participants presented their training
programmes and discussed training objectives and implementation for the future. The
establishment of the Scientific Advisory Group had significantly strengthened the network of
training institutions as well as the Regional Office’s capacity to provide state-of-the-art training
to health professionals in the CCEE and NIS. Annual meetings will continue to be held in the
next biennium.
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INTRODUCTION

The meeting began at 2 p.m. on Monday 28 July 1997 and ended at 4.30 p.m. on Tuesday 29 July. Ten
persons attended, representing their respective organizations. Of these, three were from the WHO Regional
Office for Europe and one from WHO headquarters, Geneva (see Annex 1 for Participants’ List).

The meeting was chaired by Dr Istvan Batar (head of the Family Planning Centre, University Medical School
of Debrecen, Hungary) and the rapporteur was Janet Jackson (Programme Adviser, International Planned
Parenthood Federation, European Network).

Dr Brandrup-Lukanow presented the scope of work for the Third Meeting and a review of the
recommendations of the previous meeting. She then provided a summary of the minutes of the 1996 meeting
and a report on progress since then. Many training programmes had taken place through both WHO’s
collaborating training centres and directly through its own offices, especially in the central Asian republics
(CARs) where newly developed training modules had been tested out intensively in selected regions, in
particular in Kazakstan.

PRESENTATIONS

The latest demographic and health statistics were compared for the Region and, while improvements could be
seen, disparities and incongruities continued to exist. It is hard to measure the impact of training on health,
although follow-up and monitoring have shown definite improvements in service provision. Interventions have,
however, brought positive results and training as part of that overall package of interventions and a specific
investment in human resources appears to have played a part in bringing about those successes.

A long discussion followed on the data that had been collected from health ministries of Member States. Using
the Human Development Index as a framework, 1995 data were compared with those of 1993 to show the
trend and changes in specific indicators such as the total fertility rate (TFR), maternal mortality rate (MMR)
and infant mortality rate (IMR). While downward trends are being seen in many of these rates, no country has
reported increases in the abortion rate. However, it was also noted that mini-abortions have been taken out of
the reporting system and private abortions go unreported. Abortions appeared to be increasing among the
younger populations, although it was difficult to get a precise picture as data were aggregated and not
categorized by age. Abortions were also increasing in the 35+ age group. This would suggest that the main
contraceptive users fall into the post adolescent–35 years age group.

Participants agreed that more advocacy was needed to ensure that countries adopted and followed WHO
definitions and reporting systems and improved their own reporting systems, so as to provide a more accurate
picture of women’s health situation and enable proper comparisons to be made.

A general discussion followed on how the selection of fellows and trainees for courses abroad might be
influenced so as to improve both the quality of services and health professionals’ motivation to work in
reproductive health, specifically family planning. There were difficulties in following up and monitoring
trainees after they returned to their countries. In general, participants considered that trainees did not always
apply their training structurally on return and that perhaps clearer terms of reference needed to be drawn up so
that all parties were committed to the same expectations. Further, the selection process needed to be improved
to avoid high last minute drop-out rates and substitutions with less suitable individuals. More effort was
needed to ensure that a wider range of people had access to the available courses so as to diminish countries’
tendency to keep sending the same individuals on several not dissimilar courses. In the same way courses
needed to be periodically revised and updated, both for their content and their teaching methodologies. The
wider aspects of reproductive health should also be incorporated. New modules had been added to some
courses: for example, adolescent health, the integration of sexually transmitted diseases (STDs) and the
prevention of HIV, treatment and referral, and counselling.
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Participants noted, however, that because of the general decline in the economic situations in the countries of
central and eastern Europe (CCEE) and newly independent states (NIS), the population’s health status was
falling and resources were becoming more scarce. Medical personnel were as a result losing their skills and
women’s health had been negatively affected. More needed to be done to emphasize counselling and education,
in particular as they apply to post-natal and post-abortion services. The Russia Study was cited as a case in
point1.

In addition, the reporting of statistics needed to be improved. There are huge differences in the reporting
systems in the CCEE/NIS. It was important to change the culture and understanding of reporting. Many
inaccuracies could be due to a deliberate failure to report. In the past, the tendency was to make the
professional provider culpable, so that to avoid repercussion or punishment, many doctors did not report.

Attitudes also needed to be changed towards modern contraception so that doctors become better advocates
and promoters of modern contraception. Doctors still, on the whole, preferred abortion and the use of intra-
uterine devices (IUDs) and imposed this choice on women.

Training courses should take account of the current situation and address actual specific problems, so that
they continued to be relevant and applicable for the trainees. Examples from WHO’s experience with
introducing the Safe Motherhood/Mother and Baby Package to Russia and the CARAK pilot project in the
CAR were cited as ways of reducing mortality and morbidity (IMR and MMR) through the strengthening of
family planning (FP) services and through interprofessional collaboration. The strength of these projects lay in
the fact that they were concentrated in particular regions, training was in-depth and intensive and took place at
the primary health care level. In fact, the Carak project led to a change in policy and showed how local
institutes themselves could be part of follow-up and monitoring.

The Meeting suggested that training programmes should continue until changes could be seen in the health
trends and countries’ reproductive health statistics fell within WHO limits for IMR and MMR, etc. However,
more specificity and targeting were needed when deciding who should be trained, where they should be from
and what the level and content of the training should encompass. Training materials in the local language were
crucial to courses’ success, and it was important to have Russian-speaking facilitators. For in-country
training, governments needed to take a more strategic approach to human resources development in
reproductive health and design for themselves a training plan that could be followed and respected at home and
abroad.

Participants then discussed the background to changing the group into a scientific advisory group, and the
need for this status in order to be more active and able to get access to the necessary support for solving
problems. Furthermore, the recommendations of a scientific advisory group are mandatory and have to be
acted upon and responded to by WHO in a way that those of an informal group do not. The terms of reference
for a Scientific Advisory Group on Training in Reproductive Health for the CCEE/NIS were presented and
discussed briefly. In summary, the Group’s objective would be to advise the Regional Office in the area of
sexual and reproductive health in order to promote the development of a coordinated programme of training in
reproductive health for managers, trainers and other key personnel active in the delivery of reproductive health
care in the Region.

Taking up the recommendations of the previous meeting, the group reiterated the need for a roster of
participants who had been trained and of facilitators able to provide training. The criteria and specifications
needed to be elaborated. It was pointed out that an individual’s participation in several courses did not
necessarily mean that that person was equipped to be a good resource person.

                                                  
1 Kulakov, V. et al. The epidemiology of induced abortions in Russia: pilot trial.
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REPORTS ON TRAINING COURSES

Following this discussion, participating organizations were invited to present their annual training reports and
developments in the field.

Dr Hanne Wielandt (Board Member of the Danish Family Planning Association) presented a training
project that had taken place over the previous two years in collaboration with the Lithuanian Family Planning
Association (FPA). She explained the value of taking time to prepare trainers to be ready to change their
attitudes both as regards the new learning and their ability to provide training. Courses were tailormade for the
Lithuanian situation and were counselling-focused and not clinical. The Danish FPA was developing a training
package for adolescent sexuality. It was intended that this would be offered as an in-country course, and there
as yet were no plans to take it out of the country. Dr Wielandt considered that guidelines should be agreed for
essential standards on any training course; the International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) could
possibly provide these.

Ms Anne Christine Hanser (EPOS Health Consultants, GTZ Agency for Technical Cooperation, Germany)
presented a project on support to FP and the development of reproductive health for paramedical workers in
Uzbekistan which had been started in 1995 by the Netherlands School of Public Health Working Group. This
included training of trainer (ToT) courses for gynaecologists, working with young people, ToT for male
venerologists/ dermatologists, and information, education and counselling (IEC) training. This collaboration
was an immediate result of the first WHO Meeting on Training in Reproductive Health for CCEE/NIS in
1995, and is still continuing. The project, carried out in two rural oblasts, has resulted in improved quality,
information, prevention measures against STDs, and better antenatal care. The project also led to better
cooperation locally between the local organizations and the project coordinators. However, some internal and
external challenges existed and had to be addressed, mostly related to contextualizing the project within
sociocultural and political realities. One of the main difficulties was having to cover such a wide scope of
topics in a ToT programme that in reality would probably need to be broken into many different components.
It was therefore hard to keep in mind and achieve to a degree of satisfaction the need to get across work
principles, while also recognizing the need to be outcome-oriented. In future training courses, STD prevention,
the involvement of males and young people’s health would all need greater emphasis. They should also be
planned on the basis of a logical framework from the beneficiaries’ point of view.

In a brief discussion, the following points were mentioned: the integration of the prevention of HIV and STDs
into sexual and reproductive health care training programmes, the assessment of learning and competence at
the end of training courses, the following up of trainees, the need for standardization in training (especially
when certificates of attendance were given which could be interpreted as certificates of attainment), and the
qualities and criteria for an effective resource person. Even so, participants thought that organizations had to
be flexible, especially when there were so many language differences and interpretation considerations.

Mr Eddie Vesterholm (WHO/Euro Fellowships unit) gave a short presentation on the unit’s work and the
process by which fellowships were awarded and fellows placed.

Dr Evert Ketting (Netherlands School of Public Health – NSPH) made a presentation as course coordinator
for the Netherlands School of Public Health, which had recently run its fourth three-week course on family
planning, sexual and reproductive health for participants from the CCEE/NIS. He explained how candidates
for the courses were identified and selected and how the WHO Regional Office for Europe, the IPPF European
Network, the United Nations Family Planning Association (UNFPA) (or the United Nations Development
Programme (UNDP), where necessary) and health ministries were involved. The criteria included that the
candidate should: hold a key position in FP or sexual and reproductive health (SRH), have a reasonable
expectation of staying in the field for several years (i.e. not be too old), not have been on similar courses, and
have a reasonable mastery of English. It was often necessary to telephone candidates to find out if they really
lived up to these criteria.
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The course focused on organization and management of services and IEC, advocacy, quality of care,
integration of STD/HIV prevention, understanding and responding to clients’ needs, and working with young
people. Practice had shown that, interactive work with participants was most effective and most appreciated in
these particular fields, because they could learn from each other’s experiences and their motivation was
strengthened, which was one of the key factors for future success. Direct exposure to different approaches
used, through field visits, seemed to be most useful and was highly appreciated by participants. Based on its
experience in this field, the NSPH is developing an advanced training course on working with young people.

The IPPF and GTZ offer an annual two-week training course on Population and development: a sexual and
reproductive health approach in Cambridge in July. This course is open to participants from developing
countries. Several professionals from the CCEE/NIS had participated in a recent course.

Dr Svend Erik Olsson (Uppsala University Hospital, Sweden) described a three-week medical course for 25
medics which had been carried out in close cooperation with the Centre for STD Research. The course had
focused less on the diagnostic side of medical care and more on the quality of care and quality assurance. He
also summarized a course for ten people over two weeks in Riga, Latvia, in which the University was helping
in a government-to-government initiative to open a youth clinic centred on education. More generally, the
University had students from Africa and the CCEE/NIS on its courses for maternal and child health (MCH)
and gynaecology. To facilitate the learning process for foreign students, the University had recently changed
the teaching language on its gynaecology course to English. The University considered that its strongest
collaborative training and research possibilities were with the Baltic countries. Funding for these activities had
come from the European Union (EU) and the Swedish Government.

Janet Jackson (International Planned Parenthood Federation) reported on the European Network’s training
efforts, both at the regional level and the ongoing work of many FPAs in CEE/NIS in the area of training
aimed at improving quality of care, updating contraceptive technology, media representation of the issues, and
sex education. At the regional level, the European Network had focused that year on several study tours
bringing together parliamentary, government and NGO representatives to strengthen the lobby for a national
reproductive health programme, sex education and young peoples’ services. The study tours had tended to
focus on policy implications, as distinct from the quality of care and service delivery focus of previous study
tours for senior service providers. Study tour training courses had been organized for Bosnia, Bulgaria, the
Republic of Moldova and Romania in 1997. Advocacy training courses had been held in Kazakstan and would
be held for Lithuania, Poland and Slovakia at the end of the year.

Dr Istvan Batar (University of Debrecen) reported on the year’s activities, which had included the
continuation of a joint project between the Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University Medical
School of Debrecen, Hungary, WHO and UNFPA. The programme involved basic training and advanced
training courses in reproductive health and family planning for service providers from countries with
economies in transition. In all, seven basic courses (involving 140 participants) and three advanced courses
(involving 30 participants) would be held during the four-year project from 1996 to 1999. Between September
1996 and May 1997, two basic and one advanced courses had been organized. The five-week basic courses
concentrated on all aspects of clinical orientation, while the four-week advanced courses focused on operative
techniques. The programme was divided into approximately one third theory and two thirds practical learning.
The course had 16 modules. Evaluation had shown that the lower the level of knowledge, the higher the level
of learning attained by the trainee. Trainees were closely evaluated throughout the course and the University
had contacted them one year after completion to monitor the usefulness of the course. Regrettably, no more
than 15% had responded.

Dr J.M. Kasonde (WHO headquarters) explained that 20% of the budget of the Special Programme of
Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction was spent on training. This had
focused on two initiatives over the previous year: training in reproductive health at the University of Geneva
and an andrology workshop in Siberia. Dr Kasonde asked whether the group, as a Scientific Advisory group,
could help to identify research centres where candidates for training could be identified and then trained in key
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areas including: evaluation and surveillance, context needs assessment and perspectives, technology
development and assessment, and the introduction and transfer of new technologies.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Meeting discussed the problems of “filtering” and deciding which would be the most interested or relevant
training institutions or universities, how they should be selected and the roles that NGOs, United Nations
organizations and WHO Liaison Officers could play in assisting in this.

The discussion moved on to the changing nature of training, in particular the needs to focus on adolescent
sexual and reproductive health and to incorporate into training courses a module on sex education. The
experience of Denmark, where sex education had been pioneered in the 1970s, had shown that it took many
years for such education to become effective. However, as young people in the CCEE/NIS largely shared a
common teenage culture with western European countries, conventional sex education programmes could
possibly be applied to them more easily and speedily than family planning and reproductive health to a
predominantly older generation.

Participants agreed that hospitals and polyclinics were not ideal settings for services aimed at young people.
Training courses should incorporate components that would enable participants to consider the appropriate
localities, infrastructure and clinical service management for establishing services for young people. An
example is the interdisciplinary rather than conventional clinical organization of young people’s centres in the
Russian Federation.

Social transition, however, takes time and it is important not to neglect reinforcing basic training and not to go
too fast. Sex education among the (now) older generation was a closed subject in the CCEE/NIS and there is a
need to be careful about such a topic when trying to change the mentality of a society. How to approach sex
education, and who should undertake it, are in themselves topics that need special training and should be
developed separately as a special training package.

Participants concluded that it was nevertheless crucial to address sex education. The urgency came from the
rising STD rates in which young people especially were implicated. So, while caution was needed,
organizations could not afford to be too slow. All concerned should promote the merits of different ways of
approaching sex education and ensure that such education had a place in any sexual/reproductive health
programme, while recognizing the need to balance this with cultural appropriateness. Countries should be
helped to see young people’s needs from a teenage perspective and be careful not to force adult understanding
and culture or western ideas and perspectives on young people. The experience of the Russian Federation was
cited as an excellent example and resource in young peoples’ services. The initiative has demonstrated an
ability to look beyond services to the general support and counselling of which young people are most in need.

The Group concluded by discussing the need to look at new ways to develop training through twinning
possibilities, developing more WHO collaborating research and training centres, collaboration between family
planning associations in western Europe and CEE/NIS (Bulgaria/Germany, Denmark/Lithuania) and maternal
and child health institutes (Italy/Albania), and the Healthy Cities Project – in which seven countries, including
four CCEE, now participate (the Glasgow’s Women’s Health Model includes family planning and
reproductive health).
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